
  www.DatawHistory.org                                                                     Fall 2018

Tabby tattler 
Dataw Historic Foundation Newsletter

Family Reunion of the Sams Family . . . kathy kelenski & teresa bridges
Dataw Island was privileged to host a truly special event this past June – the first family 
reunion of the Sams family to congregate on the same piece of land where their ancestors 
lived over 200 years ago. The reunion was the vision of Teresa Bridges of Chattanooga, 
Tennessee. She is 7th generation to William and Elizabeth Hext Sams, who were the first 
Sams to live here on Dataw (They purchased Datha Island in 1783 and built their home 
on the site which later became the larger home of BB Sams) and 6th generation to John 
Sams, one of the older brothers of BB Sams and Reeves Sams, both of whom resided 
on Dataw prior to the Civil War. (John did not move to Datha with his family. Instead he 
remained in Wadmalaw Island, near Johns Island, and ran the plantation there.)
The reunion was attended by 135 family members, most of whom are pictured in the 
photo below. Following is Teresa’s story in her words.

Save the Dates
December 2:  VAC Holiday Boutique

 Visit the DHF table and pick up a package 
of our holiday cards (new for 2018!) and a 

copy of Dataw:  No Ordinary Place.
(See page 2 for more details.)

December 3:  Dataw Luminary Night
January 14:  Hurricane Talk

January 31:  Annual Fireside Chat
Jim Jordan to talk about Reconstruction in 
South Carolina, especially Beaufort County
March 18:  DHF 21st Oyster Roast

Details to come!

History is a story to be investigated and 
shared. Some of my fondest memories 
were of listening to my mother, E. Eugenia 
Sams Winters, tell stories of her childhood 
on Merritt Island, Florida. She talked 
about our Sams ancestors, their origin in 
England, wealth in South Carolina, value 
of education, and love for God and family. 
I learned how our branch of the Sams 
family, the descendants of William and 
Elizabeth Sams’ third son John and sixth 
son B.B., moved to Merritt Island after 
the Civil War to become pioneers and 
growers of Indian River citrus. 
	 I felt compelled to continue to uncover 
the stories of my ancestors who lie at rest 
in the St. Luke’s cemetery near the chapel 
they built in the late 1800’s. The stories 
were numerous and colorful. 
	 After several years of researching my 
family roots in Florida, I turned toward 
South Carolina and the treasure trove of 
stories I felt certain waited for me there. 
What better place to begin the search 
than at the family ruins on Dataw. As my 
sister and I wandered the 
grounds of this historic site 
in October 2017, reliving 
the past in my mind, it 
occurred to me that this 
magical place would be 
the perfect spot for a Sams 
Family reunion. To my 
knowledge, the only Sams 
reunion ever held was in 
North Carolina in 1929.

	 For the next seven months, my cousin 
General John Sams and I, along with 
several members of the DHF, planned 
the Sams family reunion that ultimately 
was held on Dataw in June 2018. John 
Sams and I spread the word with our first 
cousins, and DHF Board member Joe 
Roney notified the Beaufort area cousins 
in addition to family members whose 
names are on the DHF contact list.
	 The reunion got off to a great start on 
Friday morning as with a golf tournament 
hosted by Tom and Charlotte Hurley, 
Dataw members we had met on our 
earlier visit. We spent Friday afternoon 
strolling the Beaufort Historic District 
with the incredibly knowledgeable Joe 
Roney and his wife Diane. It was not an 
easy task corralling more than 50 excited 
Sams family members taking pictures and 
asking a thousand questions about the 
homes where our ancestors once lived! 
	 Saturday was truly a dream come true. 
There were roughly 135 of us taking part 
in a well-organized program planned by 

the DHF which included Sams family 
history talks by John Colgan and tours 
of the ruins complete with docents! The 
day ended with the group gathering for a 
meal in the Gazebo. I know I speak for 
the entire Sams family when I say that, as 
a direct result of the long volunteer hours 
by the members of the DHF, the event far 
surpassed our expectations.
	 Descendants from three of the four 
married sons of William and Elizabeth 
Hext Sams attended, traveling from 
Florida, Georgia, Alabama, South and 
North Carolina, Tennessee, Virginia and 
Colorado. My mother’s brother, Thomas 
Sams, traveled from Tampa, Florida, and, 
at the age of 94, was the oldest member 
present. Sams cousins who had never met 
established friendships and opened an 
avenue of sharing historical family photos, 
documents and stories that have enriched 
each of our lives. A simple ‘thank you’ to 
DHF would never be enough to express 
our gratitude for helping us step back in 
time and uncover our ancestors’ stories. 
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President’s Report . . . Marilyn Peck
Dataw Historic Foundation recently celebrated the 20th anniversary of its 
incorporation as a non-profit organization. (See Kathy McShane’s article 
below.) The DHF originated with a small group of residents who started the 

Ruins Committee in the mid 1990’s to help preserve and record the Island’s 300-year 
history. From the beginning, the primary focus of the Ruins Committee, and later the 
DHF, was to preserve the significant tabby ruins — the B.B. Sams Plantation Complex 
— and to foster the Island’s history. 
Along the way, DHF won three very important awards from the Historic Beaufort 
Foundation: the Howard E. Danner Award for Lifetime Achievement in Historic 
Preservation in 2006, the Historic Preservation Honor Award (Preservation) in 2011, and 
in March 2018, their Historic Preservation Honor Award, in recognition of DHF’s 20 
years of successful preservation and conservation efforts. 
On March 4, 2011, the Sams Plantation Complex Tabby Ruins was listed on the National 
Park Service’s National Register of Historic Places, a very prestigious honor, as a result 
of DHF advocacy and DIOA support. In 2016, we formally opened the Dataw History 
and Learning Center on the grounds of the Sams Plantation Complex which has already 
drawn over 2000 visitors.
Today, DHF has a vibrant and energetic 20-member board. Close to $200,000 has been 
spent on structural preservation projects at Island historic sites and $200,000 for the 
History & Learning Center. We continue to carry out a very important role: to foster and 
be the custodian of the Island’s history, and promote pride in and awareness of that history. 
We are profoundly grateful to all of our loyal members who have helped raise or have 
directly provided the funding for all of the DHF’s activities.           

Visitors to the History & 
Learning Center
Diane Roney, DHF Vice President, has been 
diligently keeping track of visitors to the 
H&LC since its doors opened in 2016. From 
May 2016 through August 2018, nearly 
2,000 people have visited the museum. 
Visitors have hailed from 41 states and the 
District of Columbia and seven countries, 
including Canada, England, Denmark, 
Spain, Germany, United Arab Emirates 
(Dubai) and Australia. The only states not 
represented yet are: Alaska, Hawaii, Iowa, 
New Mexico, Kentucky, Nebraska, Idaho 
and North and South Dakota.
When your relatives and friends visit, please 
bring them to the H&LC and for a tour of 
the Sams Plantation Ruins. We are certain 
they will find the history of Dataw Island to 
be fascinating. Make sure they sign our guest 
book just inside the doorway. We would like 
to see all 50 states represented as well as 
many more countries!

DHF Board 2018
Officers

President:  Marilyn Peck
Vice President /Treasurer:  Ron Jacobs
Assistant Treasurer:  Susan Converse

Recording Secretary:  Kitty Trice
Corresponding Secretary:  Joe Roney

Vice President/Volunteers:  Diane Roney

Board Committees Chairmen
 Historic Chair:  John Colgan

Long–Range Planning Chair:  Jack Brown
Ruins Preservation/Grounds Chair:  Tom Watkins

Membership Co–Chairs:  Dawn Schuster, MT O’Brien  
Public Relations Chair:  Susan Jorgensen

Communications:  Cindy Schafer
Tabby Tattler Editors:  Kathy Kelenski, Kathy McShane

Tabby Tattler, Layout/Design:  Cindy Schafer
Fundraising Co–Chairs:  Arleen Cassutti, Valerie Hatcher

Director At–Large:  William Riski
Technical Consultants:  Peter Pearks, Larry Rowland

If you are interested in working with the DHF,
contact any of the DHF Board members.

DHF 20th Anniversary Celebration Honors its Members
. . . kathy mcshane
On October 22, the DHF hosted a cocktail party in honor of its 20th anniversary and 
to thank members for their support over the years.  Approximately 125 DHF members 
turned out for the cocktail party at the H&LC, enjoying beautiful fall weather, music, 
wine and appetizers. Current DHF President, Marilyn Peck, and Past Presidents, Cathy 
Crocker, Joel Holden, John Colgan and Jack Brown provided a bit of history of the 
organization and its efforts, reminisced about their terms as president, and thanked the 
members for their support of the DHF 
mission. Among the attendees were 
several members of the Sams Family, 
including Teresa Bridges, the key person 
responsible for the Sams Family reunion 
on Dataw this past June (see her story 
on page 1). Maxine Lutz, Executive 
Director of the Historic Beaufort 
Foundation (which recently presented 
its Historic Preservation Honor award to 
the DHF), was also a guest.  A great time 
was had by all, and we look forward to 
the next 20 years!
 
VAC Holiday Boutique 
Visit the DHF table at the VAC Holiday Boutique in the Community Center on Sunday, 
December 2 from 4-6 pm. DHF will be selling holiday cards 
and the book Dataw: No Ordinary Place.  The holiday 
cards (sold in packs of 10 for $10) feature a photo of the 
Sams Plantation Ruins in winter taken by DHF member, 
Donna McKeown. Dataw: No Ordinary Place ($40) is 
a beautiful coffee table book containing the history and 
photos of our island home, a perfect holiday gift.

(left to right) Past Presidents Jack Brown, 
Joel Holden, John Colgan, Cathy Crocker, 
and current President Marilyn Peck.
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Membership Categories
n Lifetime Members (Those whose lifetime contribution to the DHF is $5,000 or more.)
n Honorary Members (Limited to those with an ancestral connection to Dataw Island. Includes 

Sams family descendants and family descendants of other prior owners of Dataw Island.)
n Friends of DHF (Those who have made a significant contribution to or have a special connection to DHF.)
n Benefactors ($250)         n Patrons ($100)          n Supporters ($60)          n Members ($40)

2018 Dataw Historic Foundation Members

Our history makes us unique 
among residential communities and 
our efforts to preserve and display 

that history are fun, educational 
and important to our future. Your 

support is important to us!

LIFETIME MEMBERS
William & Rhetta Lowndes III

HONORARY MEMBERS
Jeanne Sams Aimar
Virginia & Charles Aimar
Susan & Tom Sams Allen
Teresa Bridges
Therese Colquhoun
Cilla & Marvin Dukes
Barbara & Rennie Gauvin
Janie & Stephen Sams Hayes
Julia Sams Holleman
Jeanne & John Rogers
Margot &
	 Lawrence Rowland ***
John Bonum Sams, Jr.
Betty Reeve Sams 
Sara Parker Sams
William M. Sams
Dr. David R. Winters

FRIENDS OF DHF
Herbert & Beryl Arnold
Sonny & Mary Bishop
Colin & Jane Brooker
Lois Cochrane
Marjorie Dehls
Martha Hamilton
Ian Hill 
Jerry & Linda Hubbard
James & Brenda Norris
Eric & Carol Poplin
Rick & Mary Wrightman

BENEFACTORS
Jack Brown
Barbara & Michael Carakostas
Arleen & Paulo Cassutti
Lois & William Cochrane
Ann Craigmile
Cathy Crocker
Jane Griffith
Susan & Paul Jorgensen
Anne & James  Kistler
Anita & John Mahoney
Kathleen & John McShane
Judy & John Myers
Diane & Joseph Roney
Lynda & Harry Scarfe
Kathy & Bob Shields
Gerald Smith
Linda & John Wickwire

Your Dataw Historic Foundation Membership is Important!
The vision of the DHF is that the rich Dataw Island history will become an important part of the total experience among all residents of the island.
Your support of DHF assures the preservation of Dataw’s historic tabby structures, the plantation site, artifacts found and all related 
archives. We are grateful for those of you who have generously supported us in the past, and we hope you will continue to do so. Those of 
you new to Dataw or unfamiliar with the work of the Foundation, please recognize the importance of your membership contribution.

Our 2019 Membership Drive will start in January. Please help support our efforts to preserve this beautiful island that we all love!

**********

Also Benefactors
Also Patrons
Also Supporters
Also Members

PATRONS
Jane Wooten & Michael Allen
Jacquie & Rod Bartlett
Charlotte & Kenneth Blamble
Rose & David Bowman
Barbara & Frank Boyle
Paula Campbell
Carol & Bill Carpenter
Susan & Ron Converse
Cindi & Steve Crane
Amelie & Philip Cromer
Debra & Erwin Doerschler
Mary & John Ferguson
Billie & Larry Gaenzle
Barbara & Rennie Gauvin
Julie & Norman George
Jacqueline & Ronald Guy
Rosa Lee Vitez &
	 Sterling Hall
Charles Hammel
Sue Ellen & Doug Hardman
Mary & Richard Heglin
Gayle & G. William Hill
Sherry & Kenneth Hirsch
Peggy & Chipper Hoff
Donna Klein &
	 Ronald Jacobs
Joan Jordan
Kathy & Gene Kelenski
Catherine & James Kinsella
Babs & Warren Kinsman
Marilynn & Jim Koerber
Jayne & William Krebs
Anna & Walter Lee
Joy & John Magiera
Billie & Thomas Maier
Margaret Marty
Rebecca & Hal McCann
Joanne & Alan Moses
Joell & Francis Newton
Mary Therese & Ken O’Brien
Josie & Bill Paddock
Bonnita & John Payne
Anna & Peter Pearks
Lynn & Bill Peterson
Norman Phelps
Judy & Chuck Raynor
Margot & Lawrence Rowland
Woody Rutter
Anne & Steve Schmitt
Dawn & Wesley Schuster
Cathryn & Andrew Sebor
Kristin & John Seifried
Marj & Greg Shymske
Magdelaine Smith
Lois & James Smithson
Becky & Greg Sprecher
Cathy & Herb Stackhouse
Kathy & Pat Stanton
Mary & John E. Stefan
Ainslie & Rolland Stemland

Patricia & George Troendle
Karen & Keith Waldrop
Martha & Tom Watkins
Robin Weeman
Paula & Steve Wexler
Nancy & Conard White
Sue & John Zankowski

SUpporterS
Barbara & Bob Anderson
Elaine & Ron Bailey
Sylvia & Dennis Bailey
Joanne & Regan Bent
Martha & Jim Bequette
Pam & Ed Berg
Elizabeth & Tom Blair
Rebecca & John Bubier
Sandra & George Cartledge
Dotty & John Dail
Ellen & Scott Drury
Sonia & Clay Fails
Barbara & Mark Fisher
Jennifer & James Flanagan
Jane & Donald Flinn
Joyce Foley
Mary Ann & Joseph Foutch
Mern & Jan Gouza
Lee & Alex Greene
Janet & Jonathan Gregory
Nancy & Paul Hahn
Ellen & Robert Hartz
Ann & Joel Holden
Jackie & David Hubbard
Jan Jones
Carol & Dick Keintz
Sue & Donald Kemper
Linda Klotz
Terry & Donald LaMont
Peggy & Kenneth Lantelme
Ellen & Edward Like
Ashley & Scott Maentz
Candace & Donn Massey
Janis & Jim Mathis
Beth McCornock
Karen & James McCue
Mary Jo &
	 Raymond McPhail
June & Phil Meeker
Wendy & Gabriel Nagy
Dorothy & Bob North
Beth & Thomas Oliver
Holly & John O’Shea
Katharine Paulik
Marilyn Peck
Susanne & John Peterson
Joanna & Mike Petrie
Jane & James Pfeffer
Micki & Robert Pogachnick
Jane & Peter Post
Marcia Rohrbaugh
Carol & Donald Rosenberg

Julie & David Schmidt
Palma & Mark Siegel
Bartholomew Sowul
Patricia Ashton &
	 Bob  Steinmetz
Denise & Michael Sullivan
Nancy & Allan Tillapaugh
Linda & Bill Tomsik
Cindy & Roy Walters
Michele & John Weaber
Bobbi & Bill Weber
LuVana Weidner
Kathy & Robert Welborn

MEMBERS
Karen Ahern
Carol & Bruce Anderson
Sharon Samela &
	 Thomas Anderson
Veronica & Tracy Anderson
Virginia Hall-Apicella &
	 Guy Apicella
JoAnn & Keith Aspray
Janet Baker
Evi & Bob Baker Jr.
Ann & John Ballantyne
Sally & Michael Barba
Ursula Barrett
Alison & Daniel Barton
Veronica & Larry Beidelman
Judith & Charles Bergin
Tina & Pete Bongiovanni
Laura & Ralph Bricker
Cookie & Richard Brown
Gretchen & William Carroll
Mary & James Carter
Josie & John Cashen
Alice & Gerald  Chesser
Barbara & Ron Clarke
Jeanne & Aubrey Cochran
Robin & John Colgan
Carolyn & Colin Collins
Ellen Corbett
Beverly Cox
Carol & Roy Crocker
Chris & Ken Crooke
Kathy & Allan Crowther
Vickie Cummings
Joan Dahl
Peggy & George  Dale
Cece & Jim Danigelis
Dena & John Dardzinski
Sharon & Gary Davis
Carol & John Destefano
Christine Devine
Barbara & Jerry DeVisser
Jeri & Alan DiPietro
Barbara Dittmer
Holly & David Dolan
Robert Dooner
Marie & Ken Doyon

Margot & Terry Eld
Lynn & Steven Faulkner
Ann Fauver
Martha & Art Fellows
Linda & George Fiorella
Robbie Foote
Vicki & Stewart Fraser
Deon Frederick
Anne Gilbert
Joan & Bob  Gilchrist
Ann & James Glynn
Mariann & Richard Golobic
Toni & John Grabowski
Nancy & Frank Grimaldi
Connie Grover
Barbara & Jim Guille
Roberta Gunderson
Linda & Frank  Hager
Norma Hammons
Merle & Joe Happe
Grace Harrigan
Connie Haskell
Sandra Hatcher
Valerie & Roger  Hatcher
Harriet & Jim Hawkins
Sally & Robert Haxby
Nancy & Robert Hazelrigg
Dean Hewitt
Leslie & Charles Holbrook
Cindy & Sandy Holden
Ardith Holzmacher
Christy & Frederic Houle
Diane & Cliff Hubbell
Peggy & Ronald Hubright
Ruth & Monte Huebsch
Betty & John Huntley
Charlotte & Tom Hurley
Denise & Andrew Isaac
Joy & Paul Jacobs
Leslie & Bill Jacobson, Jr.
Terri & Joe Jodoin
Jean & Joe Jones
Joan & Stan Karmilovich
Nasser Forutan &
	 Sandra Kehoe-Forutan
Susan & Thomas Kelley
Sharron Kendall
Bett Klemm
Barbara & Paul Kyne
Sue & Larry Lance
Lisa & Rick Ledwith
Dutchy & Don Lewis
Clare & Jerry Lindquist
Carol & Art Looney
Patricia & David Lundgren
Lynn & Tim Maher
Sue & Paul Mannheim
Susan & Al Marchioni
Carla Marsh
Lee & Bob Martin
Peggy Mathis

Judy McAuley
Jane Thurston &
	 W. Charles McCormack
Donna & Michael McKeown
Lee & Walker Merrill
Melissa & Randall Messina
Pat & Ted Mitchell
Susan & David Morrow
Louise & John Moses
Celeste & Dick Nalwasky
Bev & Bob Newman
Nancy & Tim O’Connor
Denise & Douglas Ogden
Chuck Olney
Jan Perry
Cynthia & Steve Peskoe
Ruth & Daniel Pierce
Barbara & Robert Priest
Rosemary & Evan Reese
Laura & William Riski
Lee (Bob) Ritchie
Karen & Mel Rogers
Melanie & Mac Rogers
Jennifer & Alan Ruiter
Elisabeth Ruys
Nan & Robert Sadler
Julia & Thomas Sayre
Nancy & Greg Schulte
Brooke Schuster
Yvonne & Alan Schuster
Ingrid & Chuck Schweitzer
Peggy & Tony Scott
Sheila & Al Sears
Barbara & Francois Seguin
Pat & Nigel Sewell
Marcia & Jack Shaughnessy
Susan & Andy Sheppard
Jill & Greg Shorey
Debby & Jack Sovern
Pat & Tim Stolte
Amy & Mack Stone
Joan Suda
Marlene & Walter Terpin
Susanne Thevenet
Maddie & Barry Trevor
Kathleen Trice
Kathy & Bryan Tuttle
Marcy & Russ Umbricht
Beverly & Larry Van Dillen
Lynne VanEtten
Gretchen & Bruce Wager
Mary & Robert Walmsley
Nancy & Donald Walnes
Mary Wasden
Jeanne Wasson
Deborah & John Whalen
Nancy Willson
Dale Martin &
	 Robert Wishart
Elaine & Richard Wright
Lynn Baker & Peter Zamuka
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Dataw Heritage Walk Order Form
The Dataw Heritage Walk —  A living legacy to those who have made Dataw the very special place it is today.

Brick Cost:  $150.  Please use one order form per brick.
Fill in squares with inscription letters using one letter or space per square.

First 2 lines:   Limit of 15 characters per line, including spaces
Third line:  Year of property acquisition or move to Dataw or employment

         Brick examples:  	 John & Jane	 The Williams 	   John Williams 	     	     John 
		     Williams	       FAMILY	           FAMILY		  WILLIAMS		
		          2001	          2001	              2001	           2001

ordered by:   
name: _____________________________________________________________          date: ___________________________

address: _______________________________________________________________________________________________

phone number: _____________________________________        e–mail: ____________________________________________

Return Check (Payable to “Dataw Historic Foundation”) and Order Form to: 
Peter Pearks, 1148 Palmetto Point, Dataw Island

 Or mail to:  Dataw Historic Foundation, PO Box 819, Beaufort, SC 29901

c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c
c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c

c c c c

Add your family brick to the 
Dataw Heritage Walk
this holiday season!

If you have not done so, purchase your brick now and 
become a part of the Dataw Heritage Walk — a living legacy 
to those who have made Dataw the very special place it is 
today. The engraved bricks include residents who came to 
Dataw Island over 30 years ago, up to and including residents 
who recently moved to Dataw. This holiday season would be 
a good time to add your mark to Dataw‘s rich history.

All revenue goes towards the continuing preservation of the 
Sams Plantation Ruins and all related historic sites on Dataw.

To purchase a brick, use the form below.
Forms are also available in the Cannery and the Dataw Island 
History and Learning Center as well as on the DHF website. 

www.DatawHistory.org


